Email from the Small Enterprise Foundation (John de Wit, Executive Director) to GiveWell, August 16, 2010
Hi Elie,

Thank you for your really helpful and immediate response to my request for changes to the GiveWell site through which people can make donations to SEF.  I certainly like the new, simpler page you have created and we have changed our URL to that page.

In your previous email you asked why our position had changed from now requiring capital against which to borrow versus not needing this when we spoke last fall.  To answer your question:  in our financial year to June 2010 we experienced a bigger loss than expected, a loss of around $550,000 versus a budgeted loss of $226,000.  The main reasons for this loss were that we did not grow as expected and secondly that the size of our average loan disbursed did not increase as budgeted. 

Several factors contributed to the lack of growth but the main causes were (a) lack of management capacity following a big increase in branches and staffing in the year to June 2009 and (b) efforts to increase effectiveness, to ensure better social impact – prioritizing the quality of field staff work over their chasing growth targets.

We are still understanding the lack of increase in loan size.  One factor was having to cut the loan sizes we give to clients in certain branches as we saw a new MFI growing very rapidly in those areas and worried that clients may be becoming over-indebted.

The increased loss reduced our reserves, reserves which were needed as capital for future borrowings.

Again, the lower number of clients served and the lack of increase in loan size means that both of these factors are now growing from a lower base than earlier projected.  This means less income for the future and, therefore, we have less ability to grow retained earnings against which to borrow.

Best regards

John

